# **Academic Paper Series**



February 2010 • Volume 5 • Number 2

# Russia and the Koreas: Past Policies and Future Possibilities

by Richard Weitz

Geography alone would give Russia a prominent role in the Korean peninsula. The Russian Federation currently shares a recently demarcated 17-kilometer common border along the Tumen River with the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK). The proximity is sufficient to ensure that Russian leaders closely follow events in the Koreas and try to influence developments. In addition, the histories of the Russian and Korean nations have intertwined for centuries. The Soviet Union created North Korea and imparted the new state with its horrific Stalinist political-economic model. Although Russian-DPRK relations have atrophied since the USSR's demise, ties between the Russian Federation and the Republic of Korea (ROK) have improved considerably in recent years.

Russia pursues a variety of goals with respect to the Koreas. In the economic realm, Russian entrepreneurs envisage revitalizing ties with the DPRK by converting it into a transit country for Russian energy and economic exports to South Korea and other countries in the Asia-Pacific region. Among other benefits, the resulting commercial surge would help integrate Russia further into the prosperous East Asian region and promote the economic recovery of the Russian Far East, which lags behind western Russia economically and is becoming a security liability owing to the demographic collapse of the ethnic Russian population in the Russia-China border regions.

In the area of security, Russian policymakers are eager to normalize the security situation on the Korean peninsula in order to realize their economic ambitions there. Specific Russian goals include ending the DPRK nuclear weapons and missile programs, averting the abrupt collapse of the DPRK regime or a nuclear or ballistic missile proliferation wave in East Asia, and keeping Moscow a major regional security actor. Common Russian tactics or precepts to pursue such ends include inducing North

Korea to end its disruptive nuclear and missile programs voluntarily through economic assistance and security assurances, maintaining a prominent role for Russian diplomacy through joint declarations and other means, promoting dialogue rather than punishment and keeping any needed sanctions limited, and encouraging all parties to adhere to their commitments.

# **History**

The Soviet Union created the DPRK by establishing a separate communist state, led by Kim Il-sung, in the northern half of the Korean peninsula when Soviet forces occupied the region following Japan's surrender in the summer of 1945.<sup>2</sup> Following the end of World War II, the Soviet Union provided its new ally with economic and military assistance.<sup>3</sup> During the 1950-53 Korean War, the USSR and the People's Republic of China (PRC), then ideological allies, jointly backed the DPRK regime with armaments, military advisers, and, in the case of China, hundreds of thousands of armed "volunteers." Until the Soviet Union's demise in 1991, state-to-state relations between the USSR and the DPRK were supplemented by ties between their ruling communist parties. After the Sino-Soviet alliance collapsed in the late 1950s, Moscow and Beijing competed for influence in Pyongyang. Nonetheless, both governments were frustrated with the unpredictable and reflexively xenophobic North Korean leadership, which continually made foreign and domestic policy decisions without securing Moscow's or Beijing's approval. It was not unusual for the DPRK to take significant foreign policy actions—such as confronting the United States or the ROK—without consulting or even notifying Soviet leaders. The DPRK had its own concerns about the USSR, especially Soviet efforts to promote pro-Moscow factions in Pyongyang and a perceived willingness to sacrifice Korean interests when they came into conflict with other Soviet priorities.<sup>4</sup> The DPRK balanced relations with its two great-power patrons, receiving aid from both without committing to either.

Dr. Weitz's paper is the thirty-first in KEI's Academic Paper Series. As part of this program, KEI commissions and distributes 10 papers per year on original subjects of current interest to over 2,000 Korea watchers, government officials, think tank experts, and scholars around the United States and the world. A public discussion at KEI with the author generally follows in conjunction with distribution. At the end of the year these papers are complied and published in *On Korea*. Volume 3 of *On Korea* will be published around end-February 2010. For more information, please visit www.keia.org/paper\_series.php.

Today, Pyongyang still prefers to deal with Russia and other countries bilaterally rather than collectively.

During most of the 1990s, the new Russian Federation under President Boris Yeltsin shunned the DPRK while pursuing better ties with the ROK. The reorientation actually began during the last few months of the Soviet Union. In September 1990, the Soviet foreign minister, Eduard Shevardnadze, shocked his hosts in Pyongyang when, during a visit to the DPRK, he announced that the Soviet Union would establish diplomatic relations with the ROK and demand that the DPRK pay market prices for Soviet goods using hard currency.5 The DPRK could not afford the new prices, and the resulting suspension of Soviet oil deliveries inflicted a brutal blow on the North Korean economy, which until then had oriented about half of its trade with the Soviet Union, receiving large quantities of petroleum and other raw materials at subsidized prices. From 1992 to 1997, bilateral Russia-DPRK trade turnover shrank eightfold.<sup>7</sup> Russia ceased providing economic aid, subsidized arms sales, or other special benefits to the DPRK, which could no longer appeal to Marxist-Leninist ideological solidarity when Russian leaders, excluding a few admiring hard-line communists, professed to adhere to democratic or, increasingly, pragmatic nationalist principles.

Russia-ROK ties did improve during the 1990s. In 1990, President Roh Tae-woo rewarded the Soviet government with a \$1.5 billion loan for recognizing the ROK; this followed from his policy of Nordpolitik, which sought to normalize ROK relations with the DPRK's key allies, the USSR and the PRC, in order to gain leverage over Pyongyang.8 Roh then hosted President Mikhail Gorbachev on the South Korean resort island of Jeju in April 1991. Yeltsin visited Seoul the following year, and President Kim Young-sam, Roh's successor, traveled to Moscow in 1994.9 The leaders of Russia and South Korea have met more than 20 times—on the sidelines of multinational gatherings as well as bilateral summits in each other's countries-since the two countries established diplomatic relations in 1990.10 But, during the first decade of their new relationship, Moscow's limited leverage in Pyongyang and weak national economy eventually limited South Korean interest in deepening ties with Russia.

Lacking close ties with either Korean state, Russia's status regarding the peninsula's security affairs deteriorated during the 1990s to that of an interested observer. Moscow played only a small role during the first Korean nuclear crisis in 1993–94. Despite its pioneering involvement in North Korea's nuclear energy program, Russia did not join the new Korean Peninsula Energy Develop-

ment Organization (KEDO) consortium, a multinational arrangement established to construct two light-water reactors as part of the 1994 Agreed Framework ending the crisis. Russia also stood aside during the four-party talks among China, the United States, and the two Koreas that began in September 1997. Moscow declined to renew the 1961 Soviet-DPRK Friendship and Mutual Assistance Treaty, which had a military intervention clause, when it expired in September 1996.

Yeltsin's successor, Vladimir Putin, sought to reestablish Russia's influence in East Asia, including in North Korea, as part of his broader ambition to reestablish Russia as a great power. Whereas Yeltsin's government shunned Pyongyang in a generally unsuccessful effort to court Seoul, the Putin administration pursued balanced relations with both Korean states.<sup>12</sup> In February 2000, Russia and the DPRK signed a new Treaty on Friendship, Good-Neighborly Relations and Cooperation. That July, Putin became the first Russian (or Soviet) leader to visit Pyongyang, where he signed a new Russia-DPRK cooperation treaty that provides for consultations in the case of mutual threats. When Kim Jong-il proposed in April 2002 holding a three-way summit with Russia and South Korea in Siberia, the gesture suggested that Putin's rapprochement efforts with Pyongyang had made significant headway.13

Russia has also deepened commercial relations with the ROK, partially compensating for its constrained economic ties with China and Japan. At their September 2008 summit in Moscow, Russian President Dmitry Medvedev and ROK President Lee Myung-bak agreed to upgrade their bilateral ties to that of a "strategic cooperative partnership." Although Russia's economic role on the Korean peninsula lags behind that of many other countries, its status as a full partner in international efforts to resolve the DPRK nuclear crisis ensures that Moscow enjoys considerable influence on Korean security issues.

# **Current Security Issues**

# **Six-Party Talks**

Russia has been a participant, along with North Korea, South Korea, China, Japan, and the United States, in the six-party talks that, since 2003, have been seeking to secure an end to the DPRK's nuclear weapons program in return for various economic, diplomatic, and other incentives. The four interconnected objectives of the talks are eliminating nuclear weapons from the Korean peninsula, normalizing relations between the DPRK and all the other parties, securing the economic development and regional integration of North Korea, and achieving an

enduring peace on the Korean peninsula and the broader East Asian region. <sup>14</sup> The talks have been characterized by the old Leninist slogan, "One step forward, two steps back," except it seems that nine steps back occur for every ten steps forward, with the walker frequently appearing ready to drop dead en route. The parties were able to secure a denuclearization agreement at the end of the fifth round of the talks, which ended on 13 February 2007. <sup>15</sup> Under its terms, North Korea pledged to shut down and eventually dismantle its Yongbyon nuclear complex in return for food, economic aid, and the prospect of normalizing relations with the five other countries. Despite some progress in 2007 and early 2008, progress stalled from mid-2008 to mid-2009 for reasons that appear related to the political succession transition in North Korea.

At present, the DPRK regime is bargaining hard for consenting to return to the six-party talks. DPRK representatives have conditioned rejoining the talks on achieving further progress in Pyongyang's bilateral dialogue with Washington. Russian officials, though welcoming bilateral discussions between North Korean and U.S. officials, have described them as helping resume the talks rather than replacing them, a development that would weaken Russian influence in the negotiations. 16 They have also supported continuing existing international sanctions against the DPRK pending its compliance with various UN Security Council (UNSC) resolutions mandating its cessation of sensitive nuclear activities and launches of ballistic missiles.<sup>17</sup> The DPRK has twice before (2004-05 and 2005-06) boycotted the talks for a year until the other parties, especially Beijing and Washington, made sufficient concessions to entice Pyongyang to rejoin them. Whatever the costs this time for drawing North Korea back, the price for securing the elimination of the DPRK's arsenal, if this remains possible, is likely to be even higher.

#### **Ballistic Missile Problems**

The DPRK's ballistic missile program, originally based on Soviet-era weapons technology, has presented another major security problem for Russia and other countries. North Korea's improving ability to target more missiles at more countries, as well as its seeming willingness to sell missiles and missile-related technologies to any foreign buyer, has alarmed much of the international community, especially its neighbors. The ballistic missile issue assumed renewed importance in both 2006 and 2009, when Pyongyang's decision to resume testing its long-range ballistic missiles led the UNSC to impose sanctions on North Korea. In turn, the DPRK responded on each occasion with aggressive rhetoric and the testing of a nuclear weapon. Although North Korea has received much

criticism for its characterizing a thinly disguised ballistic missile program as a space exploration program, South Korea has been developing its own rocket capability with considerable Russian assistance. For both Koreas, their space programs are deeply tied up with intrapeninsular rivalry and global prestige.<sup>18</sup>

The most recent missile crisis arose on 5 April 2009, when North Korea launched a rocket that closely resembled its Taepo-dong-2 missile. When the DPRK was visibly preparing to resume launching long-range ballistic missiles before April under the guise of testing space launch vehicles, its five main negotiating partners and other countries threatened and pleaded with Pyongyang to refrain from such action. The United States and its allies argued that the launch would violate a UNSC ban on DPRK missile-related activities and threatened to impose new sanctions should the launch occur. Seeking to avoid another round of sanctions, Chinese and Russian officials urged North Korean restraint. The DPRK ignored these and other international entreaties and warnings. Despite the relatively mild UN action that followed, which consisted of a denunciatory statement read by the rotating UNSC president, the DPRK responded to the UNSC presidential statement by announcing it would permanently withdraw from the six-party talks. It subsequently detonated another nuclear device.

#### **Economic Issues**

Russian and North Korean officials have discussed various economic deals, notably some linking a trans-Korean railroad with Russia's rail system. The construction of such a rail link would allow Russia to become a transit country for South Korean trade with Europe, which now involves mostly ocean shipping. Furthermore, Russian planners want to construct energy pipelines between Russia and South Korea across DPRK territory. The implementation of these proposals awaits normalization of the security situation on the Korean peninsula. Until then, Moscow's economic ties and influence in Pyongyang will lag far behind South Korea's and especially China's, which provides North Korea with most of its foreign assistance, including energy, food, and other key commodities. The DPRK can survive even in the absence of economic ties with Russia; China's economic assistance is indispensable.

Even with the persistent security tensions, economic cooperation between Russia and South Korea has increased dramatically during the past decade. The commerce involves primarily the exchange of Russian oil and natural gas in return for ROK machinery and equipment. The South Korean military also purchases some Russian defense equipment. The two governments are seeking to deepen their bilateral economic cooperation as well as extend it into other sectors.

## **North Korea**

The direct Russian economic stake in the DPRK is minimal. Unlike China, Russia no longer provides direct economic assistance to North Korea. Soviet leader Mikhail Gorbachev's decision to convert all Soviet trade with socialist countries to a hard-currency basis, a practice continued by the Yeltsin administration, precipitated a sharp deterioration in commercial exchanges between the two countries. Under Putin, Moscow suspended all military and nuclear energy cooperation with Pyongyang in line with international norms and sanctions. <sup>19</sup> Although eager to exploit profitable opportunities, Russians generally approach their commercial relations with the DPRK exclusively from a market cost-benefit, which considerably constrains economic ties.

Until recently, a major obstacle to greater Russia-DPRK economic ties was the large debt that North Korea accumulated during the Soviet period. For years, North Korean negotiators indicated they wanted Moscow to write off the entire \$8 billion debt.<sup>20</sup> The Russian government proposed various alternative debt settlement options to the DPRK, including exchanging the debt for investment or tangible property, but the North Koreans rejected these arrangements.<sup>21</sup> Russian negotiators eventually agreed to waive most of the debt as an incentive to secure Pyongyang's return to six-party talks and to eliminate an obstacle to future economic cooperation.<sup>22</sup>

In contrast with Russia's border with China, the Russia-DPRK border is usually sealed. In November 1998, Russia, China, and North Korea signed a treaty to demarcate their territorial waters on the Tumen River, which marks the borders of the three countries.<sup>23</sup> In August 2001, DPRK leader Kim Jong-il made headlines when he crossed through the border post of Khasan in an armored train en route to a 10-day visit to Moscow and St. Petersburg. Along with China, Russia does support the free economic trade zone in the port city of Rason.<sup>24</sup> Both Russia and China have aggressively developed supply routes to this city, with Russia investing at least \$72 million as of early 2008 to restore its trans-Siberian railroad route and China making its own bid for the future trade volume with the construction of a new highway to complement its existing rail networks.25 In 2009, Russia went further and pledged to spend \$201.8 million to restore the railroad and renovate the city's largest port.<sup>26</sup> In early January 2010, Kim Jong-il visited the zone and designated Rason a "special city."27

The level of bilateral trade, which predominately involves Russia's eastern regions, barely exceeded \$200 million in 2006.<sup>28</sup> Russian policy is to not sell defense or nuclear energy items to North Korea, and China provides the DPRK with many other imports at subsidized prices. In recent years, Pyongyang's main export to Russia has been labor. Thousands of North Korean workers are employed in Russia's timber and construction industries. They provide one of the few means the DPRK has to earn foreign currency besides exporting weapons and inviting foreign companies to set up shop in North Korea, both of which are risky strategies since they expose the regime to external sanctions and internal democratic contagion, a fear that has impeded South Korean companies employing North Korean workers at the Kaesong industrial complex.

According to one Russian source, each of the 5,000 North Koreans in Vladivostok, who usually receive fiveyear visas, sends the DPRK government approximately \$800 every month. Anything they earn beyond that, such as by undertaking odd jobs for local Russians, they can keep for themselves.<sup>29</sup> In addition, more than 1,000 North Koreans work in a network of remote logging camps in Russia's Amur region, which is more than 1,500 kilometers from the Russia-DPRK border. The camps are run by a Russian company that shares its proceeds with the North Korean government. These laborers tell reporters that they earn a few hundred dollars each month. Some complain that they are not paid regularly and they must work all day in unbearably cold weather with little to eat and with frequent work-related injuries and deaths. Thousands of North Korean laborers have reportedly deserted such camps during the past two decades. Some are lucky to find a sympathetic Russian family to stay with or gain the support of Russian human rights groups, but then they live in constant fear of being arrested and deported to North Korea.<sup>30</sup>

Despite the low level of recent Russia-DPRK commerce, Russian policymakers and entrepreneurs have visions of transforming North Korea into a pivotal player in their vision of reviving the Russian Far East and integrating Russia more deeply into the prosperous Asia-Pacific region. Foreign Minister Sergei Lavrov and other Russians hope that the six-party talks can resolve the Korean nuclear dispute and establish peace and prosperity on the Korean peninsula, spurring "the development of Russia's Far East and Siberia regions." The DPRK's continuing frictions with the international community, however, have blocked the potentially lucrative projects under Russian consideration.

#### **South Korea**

Russia-ROK economic relations have improved considerably since the end of the Cold War. Trade between Russia and South Korea amounted to \$9.3 billion in 2006, up from \$2.8 billion in 2001.<sup>32</sup> By 2008, bilateral trade had reached \$18.4 billion, a 22.4 percent increase from 2007. Although the first half of 2009 saw a 52 percent decline in trade owing to the global financial crisis, further joint projects and mutual investment—ROK direct investment in Russia exceeded \$731 billion in the first quarter of 2009—in petrochemicals, automobiles, and other sectors should soon produce a rebound in bilateral commercial ties as the crisis recedes.<sup>33</sup>

An important Russian objective is to secure ROK investment in the Russian Far East, a region rich in natural resources but lacking in people, infrastructure, and commerce. Seeing a natural partnership between ROK technologies and Russian resources, the Russian government has agreed that South Korea can construct a port and an industrial park near Vladivostok for exclusive use by ROK companies, marking the first time Moscow has agreed to build an such a complex for one country's exclusive use.<sup>34</sup> The memorandum of understanding envisaging the creation of the complex states that the participating South Korean firms would receive special tax benefits and exemptions from bureaucratic "red tape."35 ROK companies expect to win major contracts to help Russia develop the infrastructure needed for the Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation forum that will occur in Vladivostok in 2012.36

Although the Russian and ROK economies are close in aggregate size, the two countries have strengths in different economic sectors.<sup>37</sup> For the most part, South Koreans import Russian oil and natural gas while selling Russia ROK-made machinery and equipment. Ties have been growing in various high-technology sectors. In June 2009, the Russian ambassador told the *Korea Times* that, "From sea to the land and outer space" the two countries "have cooperated in all fields." More than half of South Korea's civilian helicopters are Russian made, while Russia provides ROK nuclear power plants with more than one-third of their fuel. <sup>39</sup>

Another exchange involves defense products and services. Russia has supplied tanks, combat vehicles, military helicopters, and other defense equipment to the ROK armed forces as partial payment of Russia's \$2 billion debt to the ROK.<sup>40</sup> The debt originated in 1991, when the Roh Tae-woo administration extended \$1 billion in bank loans and a \$470 million commodities loan in partial reward for the Soviet Union's recognition of the ROK

government the previous year. The subsequent collapse of the Soviet Union and the impoverishment of the new Russian Federation made it impossible for Moscow to repay the loans in cash. The first two so-called "Brown Bear" arms-for-debt swap deals, negotiated in 1995 and 2003, included T-80U Tanks, METIS-M anti-tank missiles, BMP infantry fighting vehicles, Kamov Ka-32 transport helicopters, and Murena-E hovercraft.

Russian and ROK representatives are now negotiating another arms deal using a different arrangement. Instead of another arms-for-debt swap, South Korea will instead purchase any military equipment and technologies it acquires outright, while Russia will repay the remaining \$1.3 billion debt over the next decade. The two sides have yet to resolve which defense items to include in their next transaction. Whereas the Russian government wants to provide already manufactured weapons systems as in the two previous deals, South Korean negotiators now want Russia to transfer sophisticated defense technologies as well as turn-key weapons. The current technologies under discussion range from submarine fuel cells, long-range radar systems, to systems designed to defend electronics against an electromagnetic pulse (EMP) attack. 41 The two governments are also seeking to expand their economic cooperation into other sectors, including nuclear energy and other high-technology areas.<sup>42</sup>

ROK-Russia commerce has proven especially important for some companies. For example, the Hyundai Group last fall was selling more cars in Russia than any other firm, accounting for 9.4 percent of the market share, while the giant Korean business conglomerate also buys coal from Russia and runs farms on Russian territory.<sup>43</sup> In the fall of 2008, Hyundai agreed to form a strategic alliance with the Russian private equity firm, Industrial Investors, to pursue energy, social infrastructure, and transportation development opportunities in Russia.44 Hyundai executives are expanding their collaboration in other high-technology areas. 45 Samsung has also begun to emerge as a major high-technology player in Russia. Since September 2009, the company has made its highspeed wireless Internet technology available across Russia. On 7 October 2009 it agreed to help expand the cutting-edge wireless network WiMAX to 38 more Russian cities in cooperation with the Russian provider, Yota. 46 Building on their success in Russia, the two companies are now launching WiMAX in Nicaragua and announced their intentions to expand WiMAX service further across Central and South America as well as into eastern Europe. 47 Other profitable joint Russian-ROK business ventures have arisen in shipbuilding, oil development, and the uranium mining sectors.<sup>48</sup>

Russian-ROK economic ties would surge if they realized their ambitious plans for massive transportation and energy projects, including a trans-peninsular gas pipeline and a rail network that would connect the Trans-Siberian Railway and the Trans-Korean Railway.by linking Russia's Khasan, the North Korean border town of Tumangang, and China's Tumen.<sup>49</sup> The rail project would boost trade by decreasing transportation costs and delivery time. May 2007 saw the first test run of two passenger trains across the Korean Demilitarized Zone; the experiment was repeated six months later with a ROK cargo train.50 In April 2009, a Russian company and a Chinese firm signed an agreement to complete the railway. Before the onset of the latest nuclear crisis, they had hoped a North Korean company would join them in May 2009. The construction of such a link would allow Russia to become a transit country for South Korean trade with Europe, which now flows mostly by ocean shipping.<sup>51</sup> Furthermore, Russian planners want to construct energy pipelines between Russia and South Korea across North Korean territory.<sup>52</sup> Russian policymakers describe their involvement in these regional economic projects as contributing to regional peace and security as well as prosperity. With reference to these ventures, Gleb Ivashentsov, until recently Russia's ambassador to Seoul, asserted in January 2009 that "there is no better way than longterm economic projects to rebuild trust between North and South Korea."53

When President Lee visited Moscow in September 2008, Russia and the ROK signed a massive natural gas deal estimated to be worth \$90 billion. According to its provisions, South Korea will import 10 billion cubic meters of Russian gas annually during a 30-year period beginning in 2015. An October 2006 Russian—ROK gas cooperation agreement authorizes Russia's state-controlled Gazprom and South Korea's state-run Korea Gas Corporation (Kogas) to oversee Russian natural gas deliveries to South Korea. The two conglomerates initially intended to construct a \$3 billion overland pipeline running from Vladivostok in Russia's Far East through North Korea to South Korea. Kogas estimated that the ROK will import approximately 20 percent of its natural gas needs in 2015 from Russia.

Plans for such an overland pipeline originated years earlier but have faced repeated difficulties owing to commercial infighting among Russian energy companies, the inability of Russia and China to negotiate a mutually acceptable agreement that would allow Russia to send gas to both the PRC and the ROK, and North Korea's erratic position on the trans-peninsular pipeline project. The new, conservative ROK government of President Lee, which has adopted a more skeptical view of economic

cooperation with the DPRK, has recently encouraged consideration of alternative pipeline routes that would bypass North Korean territory. Ambassador Ivashentsov said, "It will be cheaper but we can't make our joint project a hostage to North Korea. We have encountered such problems with Ukraine, . . . " The ambassador was alluding to the interruptions of Russian energy deliveries to European countries whenever an energy conflict arises between Russia and Ukraine. Ambassador Ivashentsov reflected Russia's genuine apprehension about making Russia-ROK ties depend on the DPRK when he added, "From Russia's perspective, Ukraine is a more predictable partner than North Korea."57 Despite its higher costs, Gazprom and Kogas have discussed the possibility of building an underwater pipeline connecting Vladivostok with either Samcheok on South Korea's east coast or Busan, the largest port in the ROK.<sup>58</sup> Its prospects are uncertain as it might prove less expensive to simply ship the gas.<sup>59</sup> On 29 August 2009, Kogas announced that, unless North Korea explicitly requested that the pipeline be built on its soil, the company would discard the project in favor of importing additional gas in liquefied form from Russia by ship.<sup>60</sup>

At present, the ROK imports almost all its natural gas in liquefied form. South Korea currently pays remarkably low prices for the liquified natural gas (LNG) it acquires from Russia's Sakhalin gas reserve. A 2004 agreement between Russia and the ROK established that South Korea would import 1.5 million tons of LNG annually over a 20-year period starting in 2009. The terms set the price at \$25 a barrel, which roughly equated to the corresponding cost of a barrel of crude oil in 2004. In 2009, Russia asked to renegotiate the deal owing to the surge in oil and LNG prices in recent years, but the ROK has insisted on adhering to the conditions stipulated in the original agreement. Russian negotiators may offer the ROK more joint energy development opportunities or other incentives to agree to amend the 2004 price formula.

Russia has also helped the ROK further its space exploration ambitions. In 2004, the Russian government negotiated a \$250 million deal to help develop the Korea Space Launch Vehicle 1 rocket.<sup>63</sup> In a disappointment for the program, the summer 2009 satellite launch proved to be a failure because of technical difficulties arising from South Korea's design work (the Russia-designed first stage of the KSLV-1 reportedly worked flawlessly).<sup>64</sup> Despite this setback, Russia is contracted for a second and a third launch and will continue to play a crucial role in Korea's space program by providing advanced technologies not yet available in South Korea. The recent launch also allowed Russia to test the first stage of its Angara rocket, which has been in development for more than 10

years and is expected to make its first multistaged flight in 2011.65

Whatever their mutual economic benefits, these bilateral commercial relations provide both Russia and South Korea with leverage in their relations with other parties. For example, ROK economic ties with Russia, as with China, help shape Moscow's and Beijing's policies toward the DPRK. From Moscow's perspective, they also help reaffirm Russia's status as an important player in East Asia after a period during the 1990s when many observers questioned whether Russia remained a regional player.

# **Security Goals and Tactics**

Removing obstacles to Russia's deeper integration into the economically vibrant East Asian region partly explains why Russian officials have been seeking to reduce tensions on the Korean peninsula. If the DPRK can normalize its relations with other countries, Russian businesses can use North Korean territory as a platform for realizing their regional integration objectives. Reducing the prospects for war on the Korean peninsula is also important for averting the incalculable economic, security, and other costs that arise from having a potential nuclear war occur on its doorstep. In January 2009, Ambassador Ivashentsov said that regional stability is "crucial to Russia's economic development," especially plans to increase exploitation of the natural resources located in Siberia and the Far East. Comparing Russian energy ambitions in eastern Russia with "the development of the American West," he explained that "Russia needs security guarantees in neighboring countries" for its realization.66 Nonetheless, Russian security goals and tactics regarding the Koreas are multiple and, as with other countries, not always in harmony.

# Goal No. 1: Prevent DPRK Nuclear Weapons

Russian leaders were clearly angered by Kim Jong-il's defiance of their warnings against testing a nuclear weap-on in October 2006. On 5 February 2007, Ambassador Ivashentsov, complained, "the site of the nuclear test by the DPRK on October 9th, 2006, is situated at the distance of just 177 kms to our border. We do not like that. We do not need in the proximity of our borders neither nuclear and missile tests nor saber-rattling by anyone." The Russian delegation to the six-party talks subsequently demanded that the DPRK dismantle its nuclear facilities at Yongbyon rather than simply suspend operations there in order to promote North Korea's irreversible nuclear disarmament. In late May 2007, Putin signed a decree banning the Russian government and private institutions from transferring equipment, materials, or knowledge

that the DPRK could use to develop weapons. It also forbade Russian citizens or institutions from engaging in financial operations with people or entities designated by the UN as supporting North Korea's nuclear weapons program.<sup>69</sup> Russian strategists consider a nuclear-armed DPRK as posing only an indirect threat because they do not expect that North Korea would have reason to attack Russia even though many Russians sometimes worry about loose DPRK nuclear material or wayward North Korean missiles. 70 Even so, "In regard to the North Korean nuclear issue," Lee Youn-ho, South Korea's newly appointed ambassador to Russia and previously the country's first minister of knowledge economy, remarked on 10 February 2010, "there is no difference of opinion between Russia and our government. Russia is taking a stance that is very supportive of our position."<sup>71</sup>

# Goal No. 2: Suspend DPRK Missile Tests

Russian leaders have also sought to constrain North Korea's testing of long-range ballistic missiles. Many Russians consider the DPRK missiles as posing a possible threat to Russian territory owing to their proximity and inaccuracy. In July 2006, North Korea launched seven missiles that landed in the Sea of Japan within Russia's 200-nautical-mile (370 km) exclusive economic zone.<sup>72</sup> One missile apparently veered off course and landed near the Russian port of Nakhodka.73 Russia's most important Pacific Coast city and the main port of Russia's Pacific Fleet, Vladivostok, is located only 140 kilometers from North Korean territory. In October 2006, the Russian delegation voted in favor of United Nations Security Council Resolution (UNSCR) 1718, which mandated a moratorium on the DPRK's testing of ballistic missiles. When the DPRK made evident its preparation to resume missile testing in early 2009, the Russian military announced that it had deployed advanced missile defenses nearby to counter any DPRK missiles heading toward Russian territory. General Nikolai Makarov, chief of staff of Russia's armed forces, even claimed to have deployed a division of Russia's most advanced air defense system, the S-400, to the Russian Far East. 74 President Medvedev has cited North Korea's missile launches as well as its nuclear weapons tests as a "concern for us," given that "we are located in close proximity to this country." 75

# Goal No. 3: No Forceful Regime Change

Russian officials seek to change Pyongyang's behavior, but not its regime. They remain more concerned about the potential immediate collapse of the DPRK than about its government's intransigence regarding its nuclear or missile development programs. North Korea's disintegration could induce widespread economic disruptions

in East Asia, generate large refugee flows across Russia's borders, weaken Russia's influence in the Koreas by ending its unique status as interlocutor with Pyongyang, and potentially remove a buffer zone separating Russia's borders from U.S. ground forces based in South Korea. At worst, North Korea's demise could precipitate a military conflict on the peninsula, which could spill across into Russian territory. In addition, the substantial South Korean investment flowing into Russia would be redirected toward North Korea's rehabilitation in advance of the peninsula's possible reunification. Hoped-for Chinese investment capital would be less likely to materialize in this case as well. Almost any conceivable armed clash on the Korean peninsula would worsen Russia's relations with the parties to the conflict.

Tensions arose during the George W. Bush administration between Washington and Moscow when Russian leaders, like other foreign governments, feared the United States might resort to unilateral military action to attack the DPRK's nuclear weapons and missile programs. Moscow joined with Beijing and Seoul to encourage restraint in both Pyongyang and Washington. Russian officials, like their Chinese and South Korean counterparts, oppose North Korea's nuclear weapons programs. Nonetheless, most of them—and each person naturally weighs the risks and likely consequences of either outcome differently—tend to worry more about U.S., DPRK, or other military actions that could engender chaos on the Korean peninsula than they do about the prospects of North Korea's acquiring a few nuclear weapons.

## **Goal No. 4: Avert Cascading Proliferation**

A major Russian goal in East Asia is to prevent DPRK actions from encouraging other countries, either through emulation or for defensive reasons, to pursue their own offensive and defensive strategic weapons, especially nuclear weapons and ballistic missiles or ballistic missile defenses. As a matter of principle, Russian government representatives stress their support for the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty, which legitimizes Russia's status as one of the few nuclear weapons states. More pragmatically, Russian policymakers have opposed North Korea's acquisition of nuclear weapons for fear it might induce South Korea, Japan, and even Taiwan to pursue their own nuclear forces, which under some contingencies might be used against Russia. They further fear that North Korea's ostentatious displays of its improving missile and nuclear capacities will encourage the United States, Japan, Taiwan, and other states to develop missile defenses that in turn could be used to negate Russian missiles.

Foreign Minister Sergei Lavrov made evident Russia's concerns about further strategic weapons proliferation when he visited Seoul in April 2009. Lavrov told the press: "I hope that no one would . . . use the situation around North Korea to set up alliances, build missile defense networks or announce an intention to possess nuclear weapons." Alluding to Japan, he added, "Unfortunately, we hear these announcements from a neighboring country. We think that it is unacceptable."76 When traveling to Japan a few weeks later, Prime Minister Vladimir Putin likewise warned: "I think it would be completely wrong if we heightened the emotional intensity of our response to the present events and used it to upset the situation in the region or to start an arms race. I think that would be the greatest possible mistake, which would lead us to a dead end."77

## Goal No 5: Keep Russia a Player

Russian officials constantly fear being shunted aside in the Korea peace and security dialogue despite what they see as Moscow's obvious interest in the results. Although the Russian Federation is a country bordering on the Pacific Ocean, few East Asians perceive it as a major player owing to the traditionally European focus of Russian leaders and the weak ties linking Russia to East Asian economic and other integration processes. More generally, Russian government leaders assert that Russia is a great power that should be involved in any important international security issue. For this reason, Russian policymakers strive to maintain a central role for the sixparty talks, a framework that, like the United Nations, substantiates Moscow's claims to great-power status in negotiating East Asian security issues. At the end of 2009, as on many previous occasions, Foreign Minister Lavrov insisted, "We consider it imperative to discuss all the issues that emerge [regarding the DPRK nuclear issue] precisely in this format."78 Russia chairs the sixparty working group responsible for addressing regional security issues, a position that, should the talks make greater progress, would help Moscow compensate for its otherwise limited role in the existing security institutions in the Asia-Pacific region (which primarily comprise bilateral defense and security alliances between the United States and key Pacific countries).

Russian policymakers now perceive they made a mistake during the 1990s during the administration of Boris Yeltsin. Eager to cultivate the then economically booming South Korea, they let Russia's relations with the DPRK atrophy—ironically, only to see Russia's appeal to South Korea dwindle because ROK policymakers saw Moscow as well as Beijing as potential mediators with Pyongyang. The decrease in Russia's influence over

Pyongyang meant a corresponding loss of ROK interest in cooperating with Moscow. Since Putin became Russia's prime leader in late 1999, Moscow has pursued a policy of engaging with both Koreas to enhance its leverage with all parties.

#### Tactic No. 1: The Ukrainian Model

Some Russian analysts have explicitly advocated applying a "Ukrainian model" to the Korean nuclear crisis, while many others seem to support this outcome without using the phrase. In this scenario, the DPRK would voluntarily surrender its nuclear weapons in return for economic assistance and security assurances from the other great powers. 79 This outcome would reduce the risks of a military conflict on Russia's borders and facilitate Russia's use of DPRK territory to deepen economic ties with the ROK and perhaps other countries. Russian policymakers would definitely prefer this outcome to two other possible scenarios—applying economic, diplomatic, and other nonmilitary pressure against the DPRK to induce it to reverse its proliferation polices, as was done with Libya, or employing armed intervention to seize sites of weapons of mass destruction (WMD) and replace the regime, as occurred with Iraq in 2003.

In practice, major differences between the Ukrainian and Korean cases might make a straightforward application of the Ukrainian model to the DPRK more difficult. Ukraine had not been a longtime nuclear aspirant like the DPRK. Instead, Ukraine became a nuclear weapons state overnight by inheriting nuclear weapons when the Soviet Union collapsed. In addition, Ukraine's leaders did not perceive an imminent external military threat that nuclear weapons would help address, whereas for decades North Korean leaders have feared a major U.S. military attack.

#### Tactic No. 2: Moscow as Mediator

Russian policymakers highlight their important role regarding Korean security issues by emphasizing their ability to communicate with all parties thanks to their good relations with every player. Russian diplomacy has pursued a similar strategy in the Middle East, justifying Russia's ties with Iran, Hamas, and other controversial actors by citing Moscow's value for preserving lines of communication and opportunities for mediation among the parties in conflict. Unfortunately, Russia has not enjoyed sufficient influence in either region to broker a settlement.

Putin took it upon himself to improve relations with North Korea after a decade of Russian neglect during the Yeltsin administration in the 1990s. To this end, Putin made a personal visit to Pyongyang in July 2000. But Putin suffered an embarrassment a few days later when he announced at the Group of Eight summit that Kim Jong-il had told him that North Korea would abandon its ballistic missile programs in return for international assistance in creating a civilian space program. The DPRK government quickly disavowed Putin's statement, terming it a joke. Nonetheless, Russia has continued to seek a mediator role in Korea, emphasizing its stance of benign neutrality regarding the tensions among the various parties.

On 23 April 2009, Lavrov became the first foreign minister from one of the six parties to visit Pyongyang since the DPRK had resumed testing ballistic missiles and withdrawn from the six-party talks. In an effort to restart the talks, the Russian Foreign Minister delivered a private letter from Putin to North Korean leader Kim Jongil, who declined to meet with Lavrov.81 The Russian foreign minister then went to South Korea, where he told the press that Russia was prepared to launch DPRK satellites on Russian rockets, a service Russia was already providing ROK satellites.82 Russian diplomats subsequently stressed that they were in contact with all the other parties in their effort to resume the talks. Telling the Russian media that "communication channels have not been cut off and it would be strange if this happened," Deputy Foreign Minister Alexei Borodavkin said that Russian diplomats were holding consultations through both the DPRK embassy in Moscow and the Russian embassy in Pyongyang. Adding that he had also talked with senior ROK, U.S., and Japanese officials, Borodavkin added, "We are thinking of how to find the way out of this deadlock situation and hold consultations with partners and want to discover opportunities to resume the talks."83

Perhaps Russia's most successful intervention to further the talks came when the Russian government played a decisive role in overcoming a major deadlock in the denuclearization process by helping North Korea recover \$25 million deposited in Macao's Banco Delta Asia. The bank froze the funds in September 2005 after U.S. authorities designated the money as illegal profits gained from counterfeiting and money laundering and sanctioned the bank. The DPRK conditioned its implementation of the February 2005 denuclearization agreement closing its main nuclear reactor at Yongbyon on its recovering this money, but no Western bank would participate in the transaction for fear of incurring U.S. financial sanctions. After receiving guarantees of immunity from the United States, Russian officials arranged for the funds to reach the DPRK in June 2007 via the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, the Central Bank of Russia, and Russia's Far

Eastern Commercial Bank (Dalkombank), where North Korea had an account.<sup>84</sup>

#### Tactic No. 3: Dialogue Rather Than Punishment

Russian diplomats generally oppose using sanctions to punish countries whose governments misbehave. In the case of the DPRK, as with Iran, Russian policymakers argue that a non-coercive, incentive-based strategy offers the best means for persuading North Korea to denuclearize. After the October 2006 DPRK nuclear test, Putin declared it was important not to back North Korea into a corner and leave it with no option but to raise tensions the same argument he regularly makes regarding Iran.85 Russian policymakers also strove to break the escalating tensions in early 2009 when the DPRK government was preparing to launch a rocket and threatened retaliation if the UN sanctioned it in response.86 While seeking to dissuade a DPRK rocket launch, Russian officials also argued against sanctioning Pyongyang further on the grounds that additional sanctions would drive the DPRK government into deeper and aggressive alienation, scuttling hopes for early implementation of its denuclearization commitments.

After the DPRK went ahead with the launches, Medvedev argued that, although Russia has supported international sanctions against Pyongyang for its nuclear tests and missile launches, "that does not mean that we must continually inflame passions. On the contrary, we must seek ways and approaches to convince our North Korean colleagues to talk to us, because I don't want to be forced to imagine any other course of events," adding that—in an allusion to the DPRK's nuclear capabilities—"if something does happen, it will be the worst scenario, the most appalling one we can imagine." For this reason, he concluded, "there is no alternative to a dialogue with North Korea. We need to use every possible means."

The Russian Foreign Ministry issued a sharp note of condemnation after North Korea detonated another nuclear weapon on 25 May 2009. The statement called the test a "violation" of previous Security Council resolutions and a "serious blow" to the nuclear nonproliferation regime. It also complained that "the latest DPRK moves are provoking an escalation of tension in Northeast Asia." Foreign Minister Lavrov advocated the adoption of a strongly condemnatory UN Security Council resolution, but he opposed adopting further sanctions or other punishment for punishment's sake; instead he endorsed a resumption of the six-party talks. "We should not look to punish for the sake of punishment only. . . . The problem can only be settled through talks."

#### **Tactic No. 4: Limited Sanctions**

Russian officials perceive applying limited sanctions on the DPRK as a "lesser evil" between doing nothing and imposing more severe sanctions or using force. They have sought to keep sanctions limited to meet the demands from the other players to pressure North Korea while not driving Pyongyang into belligerence. As one of the five permanent UN Security Council members, Russia can exercise a veto in the Security Council. Moscow has blocked proposed resolutions imposing severe sanctions on the DPRK or authorizing the use of force to enforce DPRK compliance with UNSC resolutions. But Russian policymakers have supported some penalties in order to keep the UN and Russia as central players in the international response to the Korean issue. Russian diplomats fear a repeat of the Kosovo (1998) and Iraq (2003) examples, when Western governments decided to bypass the UN and employ force on their own initiative through coalitions of the willing after they could not work through the UNSC owing to Moscow's veto. Russian diplomats must balance blocking harsh UN sanctions while sustaining Western interests and aspirations that working through the UN remains a fruitful tactic.

In response to the DPRK's nuclear test on 9 October 2006, the UNSC enacted Resolution 1718 on 14 October. The text condemned North Korea's nuclear test and banned the transfer of items related to the DPRK's nuclear, ballistic missile, and other unconventional weapons programs. UNSCR 1718 also freezes the foreign assets and prohibits international travel of those individuals involved in the DPRK's nuclear, ballistic missile, and other WMD programs, along with their family members. Additional provisions prohibit the transfer of major conventional weapons systems—such as attack helicopters, combat aircraft, tanks, and warships—as well as luxury goods to North Korea. To enforce its provisions, UNSCR 1718 gave countries the right to inspect cargo moving to and from North Korea. Despite the efforts of the United States and Japan to enact a more strongly worded resolution, Russia and China excluded language that might authorize UN members to enforce resolution provisions with military action. 90 The Russian and Chinese delegations insisted that the resolution aim less to punish North Korea retroactively than to modify its future policies.

Russia also joined with China to moderate the sanctions imposed after the DPRK's April 2009 long-range ballistic missile test. After what the DPRK termed its "space rocket" apparently fell harmlessly into the sea, the Russian delegation to the Security Council engaged in tough negotiations with the other permanent UNSC members over how to respond. Eventually, delegation members

decided that the rotating president of the UNSC for that month, Ambassador Claude Heller of Mexico, could issue a statement that termed the launch a "contravention" of UNSCR 1718, which forbids the DPRK from engaging in missile-related activities. 191 The United States and Japan had initially sought another formal UNSC resolution that imposed immediate penalties on the DPRK, but Russia opposed such a move. The Russian delegation also tried to delay efforts to tighten the existing sanctions in order to avert a further escalation of tensions and instead coax Pyongyang back to the negotiating table. 192

#### **Tactic No. 5: Joint Statements**

Another way Russia has affirmed its role in the Korean nuclear talks is by referring to the nuclear issue in its joint statements with the other six-party-talks members. By making such joint declarations, Russia's dialogue partners affirm Moscow's role as a legitimate player on the Korea issue. The overlapping perspectives in Moscow and Beijing on many Korean security issues make China a favorite Russian partner in this enterprise. In their June 2009 joint statement, for example, the Russian and Chinese governments devoted several paragraphs to their "grave concern over the situation on the Korean Peninsula." The two governments called for a peaceful resolution of the dispute over North Korea's nuclear weapons within the framework of the six-party talks. 93

Russian and U.S. leaders have cited their cooperation in managing the North Korean nuclear dispute as evidence that, despite their many bilateral differences, the two governments can continue to work together in solving important international security issues.94 In their April 2008 Strategic Framework Declaration, for instance, presidents Putin and Bush reaffirmed their commitment to the six-party talks, the implementation of UNSCR 1718, and "the ultimate goals of the denuclearization of the Korean Peninsula."95 In their joint security statement the following year, presidents Medvedev and Obama expressed their mutual support for "the continuation of the six-party talks at an early date." They also "agreed to continue to pursue the verifiable denuclearization of the Korean Peninsula in accordance with purposes and principles of the 19 September 2005, Joint Statement and subsequent consensus documents."96

## Tactic No. 6: No Double Standards

While criticizing the DPRK for testing nuclear weapons and long-range ballistic missiles, Russian government representatives have also faulted Western countries for failing to meet their previous commitments to the DPRK, implying that this failure might have precipitated the

subsequent North Korean behavior. In September 2008, Lavrov chastised Japan's government for failing to render its share of economic assistance to the DPRK on account of its bilateral dispute regarding the Japanese citizens abducted by North Korean intelligence agents between 1977 and 1983.97 Russian officials also criticized Washington when Moscow considered U.S. negotiating tactics excessively inflexible. 98 When in Pyongyang in April 2009, Lavrov called on all parties to fulfill the existing agreements, arguing that "if everybody takes such a stand, we will be able to get through the crisis."99 Georgy Toloraya, program director of the Russian Academy of Science's Korean Institute of Economics, argues, "The current cycle of tensions leading to the emergence of the DPRK as a de-facto nuclear weapons state started when . . . North Koreans grew frustrated as their actual gains from the diplomatic process were marginal—they did not come much closer to obtaining substantial security guarantees." As a result, "Kim Jong II probably considered that the incoming Obama administration would not take North Korea seriously enough" unless a "strategy of increasing tensions to raise the stakes was adopted."100

## **Future Possibilities**

In the near term, Moscow will play an essential role in determining what economic sanctions might be imposed on the DPRK—owing to both its own authoritative status as a veto-wielding member of the UNSC and also the dynamics of the Russia-China relationship on the Security Council. The PRC government has traditionally avoided being isolated on international security issues, including voting in the UNSC. If Moscow does not block a UNSC resolution, Beijing will almost always abstain rather than cast the sole veto

Russia's influence could also help shape the current debate over whether to continue adhering to the principle of "commitment for commitment, action for action" that has been the basis of the six-party talks. <sup>101</sup> This approach expected that the other parties would provide the DPRK with discrete rewards for each concrete step Pyongyang took toward denuclearization. Although this process of reciprocal concessions was supposed to yield mutually reinforcing improvements, it frequently worked in the reverse. When the DPRK or its negotiating parties took some objectionable action, the others would retaliate, leading to a series of tit-for-tat exchanges that soon undid earlier progress.

More recently, some of the participating governments, especially South Korea's, have been seeking a "grand bargain" that would have the DPRK immediately end its nuclear and ballistic missile programs in return for the

other parties providing a comprehensive range of economic assistance, diplomatic initiatives, and security assurances to North Korea. 102 Like those advocating a comprehensive settlement to the Israel-Palestine dispute, some negotiators hope that it will prove easier and faster to agree to a broad package deal that entails explicit tradeoffs than to negotiate a multitude of specific issues in isolation. They also anticipate that such a framework could build on areas of greater mutual interest, such as energy security and economic development, rather than focus almost exclusively on the issue of eliminating North Korea's nuclear weapons. In early February 2010, Konstantin Vnukov, who became Russia's ambassador to South Korea a few months earlier, declared his government's readiness to accelerate various DPRK-related economic projects as Moscow's contribution to ROK President Lee Myung-bak's "Grand Bargain" proposal. Without going into details, Vnukov mentioned the proposed gas pipelines and railways that might traverse North Korea. 103

Furthermore, as Russia and the United States look for areas of cooperation to reset their relationship, the Korean peninsula offers certain advantages. Unlike in the case of Iran, where certain Russian interest groups perceive benefits from continuing tensions between Tehran and the West, or in Afghanistan, where cross-pressured interests also prevail along with a certain schadenfreude among Russian leaders, Moscow and Washington share the same long-term vision for the Koreas: a non-nuclear and peaceful region integrated into the global economy as an important transit zone and industrial center.

A key issue is reconciling the sometimes conflicting stances of Russia and the United States regarding how best to realize their common goals. Perhaps the most fundamental difference is that, whereas most U.S. officials would accept some instability-including the DPRK's collapse and Korean reunification—to prevent the DPRK from becoming a nuclear weapons state, Russian policymakers generally would prefer the status quo to the disorders that would accompany regime change in the DPRK. But Russian policy makers may differ from their Chinese counterparts in that they generally would welcome Korea's peaceful reunification since it would reduce the risk of war in northeast Asia and facilitate the building of trans-Korean pipelines, railways, and the other commercial arteries that would integrate the Russian Far East more deeply into the prosperous East Asian economic region.

Another Russia-America difference might arise should the sides proceed to negotiate a Korean peace agreement to replace the current armistice. The current U.S. position appears to be that the parties to the negotiations should be the two Koreas, China, and the United States. Russian policymakers would not welcome exclusion from the peace talks given their security interests in the outcome and Moscow's general aspiration to play a prominent role in East Asian affairs.

That said, Russian decision makers might be willing to make concessions regarding the Koreas in return for diplomatic gains affecting issues Moscow considers more important—such as European security and Georgia.<sup>104</sup> Russia's current leaders often think in terms of spheres of influence and geopolitical trade-offs. U.S. political discourse abhors the use of such terms although U.S. diplomacy sometimes accepts their existence in practice (for example, the divisions of Europe and Korea during the Cold War). In any case, the current U.S. administration seems uninterested in pursuing policies aimed directly at regime change given the risks of unintended consequences and a lack of regional support for confrontational policies, so Russia and the United States can pursue parallel policies that could encourage the DPRK's long-term evolution into a less disruptive state while constraining its belligerent tendencies in the interim. Russian policymakers might privately welcome the irony of practicing Cold War-style containment toward a communist Korean state in partnership with the United States.

If the DPRK's mellowing is ever realized, Russia might contribute its nuclear expertise to assist with restructuring North Korea's nuclear energy program in more peaceful directions. Russia's leading capabilities in outer space research and space propulsion technologies would also position Moscow well to help redirect the DPRK missile program, perhaps in partnership with the ROK, which is collaborating with Russia to develop its own space launch vehicles and expertise. Moscow has already signaled its readiness to assist the DPRK's space research program as an incentive contributing to the cessation of North Korean missile launches. North Korean officials might in turn feel more comfortable allowing Russian officials, rather than representatives of Western governments or other bodies, to monitor and assist with the restructuring of their nuclear and missile programs.

If the DPRK were to collapse, Chinese leaders might prefer to see Russian forces occupy North Korea to lock down the country's WMD assets and provide humanitarian assistance rather than use Chinese forces for that purpose or accept a northward deployment of U.S. troops that would eliminate the buffer zone separating them from the Chinese mainland. PRC representatives refuse to discuss such contingencies with Americans or South Koreans for fear of annoying the DPRK, but they could more securely communicate their thoughts through

Russian security experts, who could then transmit them to U.S. and ROK interlocutors. This communication process could also work profitably in reverse to ensure that PRC officials are prepared for how the United States, the ROK, and perhaps Japan might respond to regime change or collapse in North Korea.

Another possible scenario could be a joint Russia-China military occupation of the DPRK should the regime in Pyongyang collapse. In such an eventuality, other countries might contemplate moving military forces into North Korea to avert a humanitarian disaster (which could include a massive flight of refugees into neighboring Chinese and Russian territory as well as South Korea) and secure the DPRK's nuclear explosive devices and other weapons before they could fall into the hands of terrorists, criminals, or other rogue regimes. Moscow and Beijing might want to occupy the territory first rather than allow U.S. forces to move so close to their borders. A joint occupation might also occur if neither Russia nor China felt comfortable allowing the other to dominate the peninsula through unilateral occupation. Moscow and Beijing have employed such a condominium model in Central Asia, within the framework of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization, to moderate their concerns about the other's regional aspirations.

Russia and China have already conducted a war game that could provide a dress rehearsal of such a joint occupation. In August 2005, Russia and China practiced a major military exercise, Peace Mission 2005, near North Korea. It was unprecedented in the history of relations between Beijing and Moscow and involved a three-phase operation that began in Vladivostok and then moved to China's Shandong peninsula, where the participants conducted ground operations followed by amphibious maneuvers. 105 While the Chinese supplied most of the troops (8,000 compared with Russia's 2,000), the Russians provided the most sophisticated equipment, including Russian Tu-160 and Tu-95 strategic bombers as well as some 140 warships. 106 The maneuvers practiced during Peace Mission 2005 included neutralizing antiaircraft defenses, enforcing a maritime blockade, and conducting an amphibious assault and other joint maritime operations. 107

Finally, the Russian chair of the six-party working group responsible for addressing regional security issues, Deputy Foreign Minister Alexander Losyukov, declared his government's long-term objective of establishing a more permanent institution than the six-party talks to address Northeast Asian security issues.<sup>108</sup> Thus far, the stalemated talks have prevented the parties from considering these longer-term issues. But it would be good for Russia and the other parties, naturally dispirited by current

tensions, to keep thinking about the hopeful opportunities for securing Northeast Asia's security and prosperity in coming years once they have surmounted the present crisis.

Dr. Richard Weitz is a Senior Fellow and the Director of Political-Military Analysis at the Hudson Institute in Washington, DC.

## **Endnotes**

- <sup>1</sup> Leonid Petrov, "Presidential Elections and the Future of Russian-Korean Relations," no. 08-016A, Nautilus Institute Policy Forum Online, 25 February 2008, www.nautilus.org/fora/security/08016Petrov.html.
- <sup>2</sup> Don Oberdorfer, *The Two Koreas* (Indianapolis: Basic Books, 2001), 153. Soviet records indicate that Kim Jong-il was born in the Russian village of Vyatskoye, near Khabarovsk.
- <sup>3</sup> See the documents on "Korea, DPRK, Soviet Economic and Military Aid," part of the Cold War International History Project, Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, www.wilson-center.org/index.cfm?fuseaction=topics.home&topic id=1409.
- <sup>4</sup> Donald Kirk, "North Korea Wary of Russia's Return," Asia Times Online, 23 August 2008, www.atimes.com/atimes/Korea/JH23Dg01.html.
- <sup>5</sup> Don Kirk, "Putin Is Acclaimed on Pyongyang Visit," *New York Times*, 20 July 2000, www.nytimes.com/2000/07/20/news/20iht-putin.2.t.html?pagewanted=1.
- <sup>6</sup> David Wolff, "A Role for Russia in Korean Settlement," no. 3-29, Nautilus Institute Policy Forum Online, 10 April 2003, www.nautilus.org/fora/security/0329\_Wolff.html.
- <sup>7</sup> Georgy Toloraya, "Северная Корея: новые возможности сотрудничества?" [Severnaya Koreya: Novye Vozmozhnosti Sotrudnichestva?], *Проблемы Дальнего Востока* [Problemy Dal'nego Vostoka], November 2000, http://world.lib.ru/k/kim\_o\_i/a9621.shtml
- <sup>8</sup> Andrea Matles Savada and William Shaw, eds., *South Korea: A Country Study* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1990), http://countrystudies.us/south-korea/77.htm.
- <sup>9</sup> "South Korean President's Visit to Boost Ties with Russia," Xinhua, 24 September 2004, http://english.peopledaily.com. cn/200409/24/eng20040924\_158215.html.
- <sup>10</sup> Embassy of Russia in Korea, "Relations between Russia and the Republic of Korea," no date, www.russian-embassy.org/english/political.html.
- <sup>11</sup> Toloraya, "Северная Корея."
- <sup>12</sup> "Проблемы Корейского полуострова в контексте интеграции России в ATP" [Problemy Koreyskogo poluostrova v kontekste integratsii Rossii v ATR], Информационно-аналитический бюллетень №10 (208), Отдел информационных технологий ИИАЭ ДВО РАН, 5 February 2009, 4, www.ihaefe.org/pacific\_ocean\_map/10.pdf.

- <sup>13</sup> "Kim Jong-il Proposed Holding 2nd Inter-Korean Summit Meeting in Russia," *Korea Times*, 13 June 2008, www.koreatimes. co.kr/www/news/nation/2009/11/116 25837.html.
- <sup>14</sup> Scott Snyder, "North Korea's Nuclear and Missile Tests and Six-Party Talks: Where Do We Go From Here?" (testimony before the House Committee on Foreign Affairs Subcommittee on Asia, the Pacific, and the Global Environment Subcommittee on Terrorism, Nonproliferation and Trade, 17 June 2009, page 3), www.cfr.org/publication/19647/prepared\_testimony\_by\_scott\_a\_snyder.html.
- <sup>15</sup> Edward Cody, "Tentative Nuclear Deal Struck with North Korea," *Washington Post*, 13 February 2007, www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2007/02/12/AR2007021200086.html.
- <sup>16</sup> Aleksandr Romanov, "МИД РФ: договоренности США и КНДР позволят вернуть Пхеньян к переговорам по ядерной проблеме [MID RF: dogovorennosti SShA I KNDR pozvolyat vernut' Pkhen'yan k peregovor po yaderenoy probleme], *Golos Rossii*, 9 November 2009, http://rus.ruvr.ru/2009/10/09/1907979. html; and "В Москве и Вашингтоне довольны решением КНДР вернуться к шестисторонним переговорам" [V Moskve i Vashinttone dovol'ny resheniem KNDR vernut'sya k shestistoronnim peregovoram], Interfax.ru., 14 December 2009, www.interfax.ru/politics/news.asp?id=114807.
- <sup>17</sup> "Санкции против КНДР должны быть продолжены МИД РФ" [Sanktsii protiv KNDR dolzhny byt' prodolzheny MID RF], RIA Novosti, 17 December 2009, http://rian.ru/world/20091217/199814291.html.
- <sup>18</sup> James Clay Moltz, "Space Conflict or Space Cooperation?" James Martin Center for Nonproliferation Studies, 26 January 2006, http://cns.miis.edu/stories/060126.htm.
- <sup>19</sup> Sergei Blagov, "Moscow Eyes Coordination with China over North Korean Test," Eurasia Daily Monitor, 16 October 2006, www.jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2371543.
- <sup>20</sup> "Russia-N. Korea Trade Turnover Down 13 percent in 2006," RIA Novosti, 5 March 2007, http://en.rian.ru/world/20070305/61595495.html.
- <sup>21</sup> "Russia Hope for Quick Settlement to N. Korea's Debt FM Lavrov," RIA Novosti, 6 March 2007, http://en.rian/Russia/20070306/61633963.html.
- <sup>22</sup> Ivan Safronov et al., "Russia to Write Off 80 Percent of North Korean Debt Newspaper," Mosnews.com, 5 January 2007, www. mosnews.com/news/2007/01/05/koreadebt.shtml.
- <sup>23</sup> "China, Russia, N. Korea Sign Border Demarcation Deal," Kyodo News, 9 November 1998, http://findarticles.com/p/articles/mi m0WDQ/is 1998 Nov 9/ai 53217636/
- <sup>24</sup> Kim Sue-young, "Kim Jong-il Inspects Free Economic Zone," Korea Times, 17 December 2009, www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/news/nation/2009/12/120 57504.html.
- <sup>25</sup> Leonid Petrov, "Future of ROK-Russian Ties," *Korea Times*, 26 February 2008, www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/news/opinon/2009/12/198 19633.html.
- 26 "North Names Rason as 'Special City'," *Joongang Daily*, 6 January 2010, http://joongangdaily.joins.com/article/view.asp?aid=2914895.
- <sup>27</sup> Ibid.

- <sup>28</sup> "Russia-N. Korea Trade Down to USD 209 mln in 2006 Official," Itar-Tass, 5 March 2007, www.itar-tass.com/eng/level2. html?NewsID=11308395&PageNum=0.
- <sup>29</sup> Young Ran-jeon, "N. Korean Workers Earn Dollars for Construction Work in Russia," Voice of America, 28 September 2009, http://english.chosun.com/site/data/html\_dir/2009/09/29/2009092900284.html.
- <sup>30</sup> Simon Ostrovsky, "N. Koreans Toiling in Russia's Timber Camps," BBC News, 26 August 2009, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/programmes/newsnight/8221164.stm.
- <sup>31</sup> "South Korean Foreign Minister Visits Moscow for N. Korean Talks," *Pravda*, 6 March 2007, http://english.pravda.ru/news/world/06-03-2007/88036-south-korea-0.
- <sup>32</sup> "Gazprom in Talks with S. Korea's Kogas on Gas Supplies," RIA Novosti, 14 December 2007, http://en.rian.ru/business/20071214/92463241.html.
- <sup>33</sup> Embassy of Russia in Korea, "Relations between Russia and the Republic of Korea," no date, www.russian-embassy.org/english/political.html.
- <sup>34</sup> "Korea Develops Logistics Complex in Russian Far East," 4 February 2010 , http://www.korea.net/News/News/newsView.asp?serial\_no=20100204007&part=101&SearchDay=&page=3.
- <sup>35</sup> "Russia to Offer Exclusive Korean Port, Factory Site," *Joongang Daily*, 1 October 2008, http://joongangdaily.joins.com/article/view.asp?aid=2895522.
- <sup>36</sup> Jung Sung-ki, "Lee, Medvedev to Discuss Energy Cooperation," *Korea Times*, 28 September 2009, www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/news/nation/2010/01/205 31808.html.
- <sup>37</sup> "Korea Overtaken by Russia in GDP Rank," *Korea Times*, 18 May 2008, www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/news/biz/2008/05/123\_24332.
- <sup>38</sup> "Envoy Says Gas Pipeline Project to Cement Korea-Russia Ties," *Korea Times*, 8 August 2009, www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/news/opinon/2009/12/198 19633.html.
- <sup>39</sup> Embassy of Russia in Korea, "Relations between Russia and the Republic of Korea."
- <sup>40</sup> Sergei Blagov, "Russia Mulls North Korean Debt Write-Off," Eurasia Daily Monitor, 22 January 2007, www.jamestown.org/single/?no\_cache=1&tx\_ttnews%5Btt\_news%5D=32412.
- <sup>41</sup> Jung Sung-ki,"Seeks to Get Moscow's Arms Technology, *Korea Times*, 9 February 2010, http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/news/nation/2010/02/113 60599.html.
- <sup>42</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, "Transcript of Remarks and Response to Media Questions by Russian Minister of Foreign Affairs Sergey Lavrov at Joint Press Conference following Talks with Minister of Foreign Affairs and Trade of the Republic of Korea Yu Myung-hwan, Moscow, 10 September 2008," www.mid.ru/brp\_4.nsf/e78a48070f128a7b43256999005bc bb3/4a2a8860726c0b94c32574c10048e635?OpenDocument.
- <sup>43</sup> "Hyundai Heavy Secures Farms in Russia," *Joongang Daily*, 15 April 2009, http://joongangdaily.joins.com/article/view.asp?aid=2903571; and "Hyundai, Kia Sell Well in Russia," *Joongang Daily*, 2 November 2009, http://joongangdaily.joins.com/article/view.asp?aid=2911975.

- <sup>44</sup> "Hyundai Taps Transport, Energy Projects in Russia," *Joongang Daily*, 11 November 2008, http://joongangdaily.joins.com/article/view.asp?aid=2897167.
- <sup>45</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, "Transcript of Remarks and Response to Media Questions. . . ."
- 46 "Samsung to Expand its WiMAX Supply to Russia," Yonhap, 27 October 2009, www.telecomskorea.com/beyond-3g-7378.html.
- 47 "Samsung Seals Nicaragua Deal," *Joongang Daily*, 17 December 2009, http://joongangdaily.joins.com/article/view.asp?aid=2914074.
- <sup>48</sup> "Daewoo, Russia Firm Plan \$1.55b Shipyard," *Korea Herald,* 10 October 2009, www.koreaherald.co.kr/archives/result\_contents.asp; and "Korea Backs Russia's WTO Membership," *Korea Times,* 9 September 2008, www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/news/nation/2008/09/116\_31882.html.
- <sup>49</sup> "Russia, China Could Open Rail Link via N. Korea This Year," RIA Novosti.
- <sup>50</sup> Leonid Petrov, "Russia Lays New Tracks in Korean Ties," Asia Times Online, 5 March 2008, www.atimes.com/atimes/Central\_ Asia/JC05Ag01.html.
- <sup>51</sup> "Russia, China Could Open Rail Link via N. Korea This Year," RIA Novosti, 22 April 2009, http://en.rian.ru/business/20090422/121246937.html.
- <sup>52</sup> "Seoul Proposes Peace, Economic Ties with Russia, N. Korea," RIA Novosti, 21 January 2008, http://en.rian.ru/world/20080121/97457751.html; and "Putin Reiterates Readiness to Assist Korean Projects–1," RIA Novosti, 9 October 2007, http://en.rian.ru/russia/20071009/83115826.html.
- <sup>53</sup> Kim Se-jeong, "North Korea's Military Action Is Intolerable, Russian Amb. Says," *Korea Times*, 21 January 2009, www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/news/special/2009/01/178 38277.html.
- <sup>54</sup> Dmitry Zhdannikov and Angela Moon, "UPDATE 3 Russia, S. Korea Agree \$90 Billion Gas Deal," Reuters, 29 September 2008, www.reuters.com/article/idUSLT47922420080929.
- 55 Information Directorate, OAO Gazprom, "On Meeting Dedicated to Russian Natural Gas Supplies to Republic of Korea," 22 January 2010, http://www.gazprom.com/press/news/2010/ january/article75306/.
- <sup>56</sup> "S. Korean Plan to Import Russian Natural Gas via N. Korea on Hold," AsiaPulse, 29 September 2009, www.tradingmarkets.com/. site/news/Stock%20News/2551522/.
- <sup>57</sup> Kim Se-jeong, "Envoy Says Gas Pipeline Project to Cement Korea-Russia Ties," *Korea Times*, 9 August 2009, www.koreatimes. co.kr/www/news/special/2010/01/176 49817.html.
- 58 "South Korea Considers Undersea Pipeline," UPI, 26 November 2008, www.redorbit.com/news/business/1602826/south\_korea\_considers\_undersea\_pipeline/index.html.
- 59 Kim, "Envoy Says Gas Pipeline Project to Cement Korea-Russia Ties."
- $^{60}$  "S. Korean Plan to Import Russian Natural Gas via N. Korea on Hold," AsiaPulse.

- <sup>61</sup> U.S. Energy Information Administration, "International Energy Outlook 2009," 27 May 2009, http://www.eia.doe.gov/oiaf/ieo/ nat gas.html.
- <sup>62</sup> "Russia's Call to Raise Cost of Gas Falls on Deaf Ears," *Joongang Daily*, 4 July 2009, http://joongangdaily.joins.com/article/view.asp?aid=2906992.
- <sup>63</sup> Kim Tong-hyung, "Will Korea Get Third Rocket Launch?" *Korea Times*, 19 October 2009, www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/news/tech/2009/10/133 53840.html.
- <sup>64</sup> Kim Tong-hyung, "Satellite Fails to Enter Orbit," *Korea Times*, 25 July 2009, www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/news/tech/2009/08/129 50676.html.
- 65 Ibid.
- <sup>66</sup> "Russia Does Not See N. Korea As Nuclear Power: Envoy," *North Korea Newsletter* (Yonhap), 22 January 2009, http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/northkorea/2009/01/22/2/0401000000AE N20090121005400325F.HTML.
- <sup>67</sup> Scarlett Lim, "Russian Amb. Ivashentsov Stresses Russia Will Assist Inter-Korean Business Ties," *Seoul Times*, 5 February 2007, http://theseoultimes.com/ST/?url=/ST/community/foreign\_missions/foreign\_missions.html.
- 68 "Six Nations to Wrap Up N. Korea Nuclear Talks," RIA Novosti, 13 February 2007, http://en.rian.ru/world/20070213/60629950. html.
- <sup>69</sup> "Путин подписал указ о санкциях против КНДР" [Putin podpisal ukaz o sanktsiyax protiv KNDR], Gazeta.ru, 30 May 2007, www.gazeta.ru/news/business/2007/05/30/n\_1075339. shtml; and "Russia Makes U-Turn, Joins UN Sanctions against N.Korea-1," RIA Novosti, 30 May 2007, http://en.rian.ru/russia/20070530/66347459.html.
- <sup>70</sup> Andrei Lankov, "Changing North Korea: An Information Campaign Can Beat the Regime," *Foreign Affairs* 88, no. 6 (November/December 2009), www.foreignaffairs.com/print/65619.
- <sup>71</sup> Byun Duk-kun, "Seoul's New Envoy to Russia Vows to Speed up Gas Pipeline Project,"Yonhap, 10 February 2010, http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/northkorea/2010/02/10/18/0401000000AE N20100210008600315F.HTML.
- <sup>72</sup> Vladimir Yevseev, "Реальна ли северокорейская ракетная угроза?" ["Real'na li severokoreyskaya raketnaya ugroza?], RIA Novosti, 28 April 2009, www.rian.ru/analytics/20090428/169433736. html.
- Marie Jégo, "Kim Jong-il, son aura, son goût du kaki" [Kim Jong-il, his aura, his preference for khaki], *Le Monde*, June 2009, www.lemonde.fr/cgi-bin/ACHATS/acheter.cgi?offre=ARCHIVES&type\_item=ART\_ARCH\_30J&objet\_id=1085399.
- <sup>74</sup> "Russia Deploys Air Defence on N. Korea Missile Tests," *Sydney Morning Herald*, 26 August 2009, http://news.smh.com.au/breaking-news-world/russia-deploys-air-defence-on-nkorea-missile-tests-20090826-ezmi.html.
- <sup>75</sup> Dmitry Medvedev, "Interview to RAI and Corriere della Sera," Web site of the Russian president, 5 July 2009, www.kremlin.ru/eng/speeches/2009/07/05/1000\_type82914type82916\_219023. shtml.

- <sup>76</sup> "N.Korea Does Not Plan Yet to Return to Nuclear Talks Russian FM," RIA Novosti, 24 April 2009, http://en.rian.ru/world/20090424/121300603.html.
- <sup>77</sup> "Prime Minister Vladimir Putin's interview to Japan's Kyodo Tsushin News Agency, the NHK Japan Broadcasting Corporation, and the *Nihon Keizai Shimbun* newspaper (*Nikkei*), 7 May 2009," published 10 May 2009, http://en.rian.ru/analysis/20090510/121553018.html.
- <sup>78</sup> "Условия для возобновления переговоров по КНДР улучшились Лавров" [Ucloviya dlya vozobnovleniya peregovorov po KNDR uluchshilis' Lavrov], RIA Novosti, 28 December 2009, www.rian.ru/world/20091228/201898084.html.
- <sup>79</sup> Yong-chool Ha and Beom-shik Shin, *Russian Nonproliferation Policy and the Korean Peninsula* (Carlisle, Pa.: U.S. Army War College, Strategic Studies Institute, December 2006), 5–8.
- 80 Sergei Blagov, "Russia's Lost Korean Opportunity," Asia Times Online, 26 January 2003, www.atimes.com/atimes/Central\_Asia/EF26Ag01.html.
- 81 "Russia to Appeal to North Korea," BBC News, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/8013836.stm.
- 82 "Russia Offers to Launch North Korea Satellites," *Daily Times*, 25 April 2009, www.dailytimes.com.pk/default.asp?page=2009% 5C04%5C25%5Cstory\_25-4-2009\_pg4\_1.
- 83 "Russia Continues Efforts to Bring N. Korea to Six-Party Talks," RIA Novosti, 2 July 2009, http://en.rian.ru/russia/20090702/1554 17602.html.
- 84 "\$20 mln of North Korea's Funds Transferred from Macao Bank-1," RIA Novosti, 14 June 2007, http://en.rian.ru/world/20070614/67227038.html.
- 85 Putin Optimistic on North Korea," St. Petersburg Times, 27 October 2006, www.sptimes.ru/index.php?action\_id=2&story\_id=19283.
- <sup>86</sup> "Russia Opposes Sanctions against N. Korea over Rocket Launch," RIA Novosti, 8 April 2009, http://en.rian.ru/world/2009 0408/120980228.html.
- 87 Medvedev, "Interview to RAI and Corriere della Sera."
- 88 "Statement of the Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, Information and Press Department, 25 May 2009, www.mid.ru/brp\_4.nsf/e78a480 70f128a7b43256999005bcbb3/2663b05ad45f1561c32575c1005d cf07?OpenDocument.
- <sup>89</sup> "UNNeeds 'Tough' N. Korea Resolution: Russia," Agence France-Presse, 27 May 2009, www.spacewar.com/2006/090527095511. ye29xj6w.html.
- <sup>90</sup> Warren Hoge, "China and Russia Stall Sanctions on North Korea," *New York Times*, 13 October 2006, www.nytimes. com/2006/10/13/world/asia/13nations.html?pagewanted=print.
- <sup>91</sup> "TEXT U.N. Security Council Statement on N. Korea," Reuters, 13 April 2009, http://in.reuters.com/article/oilRpt/id-INN1333144920090413.
- <sup>92</sup> "U.N. Progresses toward Additional North Korea Sanctions," <sup>22</sup> April 2009, http://gsn.nti.org/gsn/nw 20090422 9233.ph.

- <sup>93</sup> "China, Russia Sign Five-Point Joint Statement," Xinhua, 17 June 2009, http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2009-06/18/content 11558133.htm.
- <sup>94</sup> See, for example, Sergei Lavrov, "One Cold War Was Enough," Washington Post, 25 February 2007, www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2007/02/23/AR2007022301702.html; or President Bush's statement, cited in "Bush Seeks Cooperation with Russia Despite Putin's Harsh Remarks," Pravda, 15 February 2007, http://english.pravda.ru/world/americas/15-02-2007/87423-Bush cooperation Russia-0.
- <sup>95</sup> "U.S.-Russia Strategic Framework Declaration," Council on Foreign Relations, 6 April 2008, www.cfr.org/publication/16193/ usrussia strategic framework declaration.html.
- 96 "Joint Statement by President Dmitriy Medvedev of the Russian Federation and President Barack Obama of the United States of America," White House, Office of the Press Secretary, 1 April 2009, www.whitehouse.gov/the\_press\_office/Joint-Statement-by-President-Dmitriy-Medvedev-of-the-Russian-Federation-and-President-Barack-Obama-of-the-United-States-of-America.
- <sup>97</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, "Transcript of Remarks and Response to Media Questions. . . ."
- <sup>98</sup> See, for example, "Russia Wants N. Korea Nuclear Talks to Resume Despite Setbacks," RIA Novosti, 6 February 2008, http://en.rian.ru/russia/20080206/98528664.html.
- <sup>99</sup> "Russia's Lavrov Says N. Korea Talks Unlikely to Restart Soon," RIA Novosti, 23 April 2009, http://en.rian.ru/russia/20090423/121262691.html.
- <sup>100</sup> Georgy Toloraya, "Engaging the DPRK: A 'Deferred Delivery' Option?" *Asia-Pacific Journal*, no. 47-3-09, 23 November 2009, http://japanfocus.org/-Georgy-Toloraya/3258.
- <sup>101</sup> "Joint Statement of the Fourth Round of the Six-Party Talks," Beijing, 19 September 2005, U.S. Department of State, www.state. gov/p/eap/regional/c15455.htm.
- <sup>102</sup> "Lee to Push North Approach in Tokyo-Beijing Talks," *JoongAng Daily*, 9 October 2009, http://joongangdaily.joins.com/article/view.asp?aid=2911073.
- Moon Conn-young, "Russian Ambassador to Korea Speaks Marking 20th Anniversary of Ties," Arirang News, 5 February 2010, http://www.arirang.co.kr/News/News\_View.asp?nseq=999 22&code=Ne2&category=2.
- <sup>104</sup> According to press reports, the Russian government agreed to back a UNSC resolution denouncing the DPRK's nuclear test in return for U.S. acceptance of a resolution criticizing the Georgian government for pursuing policies Moscow opposed; see Colum Lynch, "U.N. Near Agreement on N. Korea Sanctions," *Washington Post*, 13 October 2006, www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2006/10/12/AR2006101200836.html.
- <sup>105</sup> "Sino-Russian Military Drills Demonstrate Commitment to World Peace," People's Daily Online, 19 August 2005, www.politicalaffairs.net/article/view/1695/1/114/.
- <sup>106</sup> Vladimir Mukhin, "По уйгуро-чеченскому сценарию" [Po uyguro-chechenskomu stsenariyu], *Nezavisimyay gazeta*, 21 July 2009, www.ng.ru/politics/2009-07-21/2\_uchenia.html.
- <sup>107</sup> Roger N. McDermott, *The Rising Dragon: SCO Peace Mission* 2007 (Washington, D.C.: Jamestown Foundation, October 2007),

www.jamestown.org/uploads/media/Jamestown-McDermottRisingDragon.pdf.

 $^{108}\,^{\prime\prime}$ Russia Doubts Progress in N. Korea Nuke Talks – Deputy FM," RIA Novosti, 15 March 2007, http://en.rian.ru/Russia/20070315/62042130.html.

# **KEI Editorial Board**

Editor-in-Chief: James M. Lister Contract Editor: Mary Marik

Assistant Editors: Nicole M. Finnemann

Arthur N. Taylor

The Korea Economic Institute is registered under the Foreign Agents Registration Act as an agent of the Korea Institute for International Economic Policy, a public corporation established by the Government of the Republic of Korea. This material is filed with the Department of Justice, where the required registration statement is available for public inspection. Registration does not indicate U.S. Government approval of the contents of this document.

KEI is not engaged in the practice of law, does not render legal services, and is not a lobbying organization.

The views expressed in this paper are those of the author. While this paper is part of the overall program of the Korea Economic Institute, as endorsed by its Board of Directors and Advisory Council, its contents do not necessarily reflect the views of individual members of the Board or the Advisory Council.

Copyright © 2010 by the Korea Economic Institute of America. All Rights Reserved.